Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, May 9, 2016
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on May 9, 2016.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Mike Paradee (NEMS), Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:
a. Under Dog Officer Update:  Copley Hospital invoice for dog bite
b. Under Highway:

#e.
RL Morin & Sons Construction


Cardinal Logistics Management Corp.

#f.
State of VT Bridge Report – twin culverts Knowles Flat Rd

c. Under FYI:

i. Lamoille Housing Partnership Contribution request
ii. LCPC Board of Directors Mtg, June 14, 2016

iii. VLCT Governmental Accounting & Auditing Symposium, June 8th

The above items will be addressed later in the meeting.

3. Citizen Input: None at this time.
4. Approve the Minutes of April 25, 2016 and May 2, 2016:  George made the motion to approve the minutes of April 25, 2016 and May 2, 2016 as written.  Approved.

5. Mike Paradee – NEMS:  Mike was present to obtain signatures on the annual contract for ambulance service.  Mike reported no changes to the contract from when it was presented prior to town meeting.  Mike has spent a lot of time at the Statehouse and was happy to report success in obtaining more reimbursement funding for Medicaid/Medicare patients.  This will help to stabilize costs to towns.  NEMS has been able to provide more coverage time in this area and is still assisting Morristown with coverage – Morristown coverage should improve through the summer.  George made the motion to sign the annual contract with NEMS for ambulance coverage for FY16/17.  Approved and signed by the Selectboard Chair.
6. Beach Update:

a. Update of other activities @LERA:  
i. Tracey reported that the initial water test has passed.
ii. Disposal of the old refrigerator was discussed.  Even though it technically belongs to the managers, past or present, the town will dispose of it.
iii. Ricky Adams has cut the branch at site #15.  The Selectboard would like the Highway Dept to check this tree and any others at LERA that may need to be removed.  The Selectboard felt it best to do this now, prior to campers arriving for the season, alleviating any potential liability concerns.

iv. Ricky plans to bring sand for the beach and to grade the drive tomorrow.

7. Dog Officer Update:  
a. From Additions and Deletions:
i. Copley Hospital invoice for dog bite:  The hospital bill from the Shover Rd incident was delivered to the town office.  The Selectboard contacted the dog owner and advised them the bill was at the town office.  The dog owner will stop in tomorrow, pick up the invoice and take care of it.
8. Constable Update:  None at this time.  
9. Health Officer Update:  None at this time.
10. Road Commissioner Report:

a. Pass Resolution to remove seasonal road posting:  George made the motion to pass the resolution to end the seasonal road posting of East Hill Rd and North Rd.  Approved and signed.  Ricky will pull the road posting signs tomorrow.
b. Policy Change – insurance requirement (ROW Access Permit, Excavation & Obstruction Restrictions):  The insurance requirement was listed as 2,000,000 and should be 1,000,000.  George made the motion to reduce the insurance requirement to $1,000,000 in the ROW Access Permit, Excavation & Obstruction Restrictions Policy.  Approved.

c. Update of May 2nd site visits:

A summary of the site visits with comments was reviewed:
Marvin Whitcomb:
Slopes back 12’;  No culvert, ledge in area.  Town will ditch with grader to provide swale from ledge back to drive.

H. Bruce Burnor:

1) Drive never put in.  Would need site distance of 350-385’ from brow of hill.  Permit expired.

2) Looking for 911 address at sugarhouse location for placement of mailbox; (2 drives at this location)  Wants mailbox at lower drive. Existing drive??  Water runs into roadway.  Drive should be ditched from stone wall to ditch.

Wayne Vear:
Material placed at landing area.  Slopes away from roadway.  Suggest: box cut, dump one load of gravel where landing slopes away from town highway.  Drive will be considered complete and signed off on after gravel is put in.

VTel:
Okay as put in.
Jennifer Shaw:
Retaining Wall:  Must be beyond town ROW 25’ from center of road.  State recommendation not to allow objects over a certain size in ROW.  Complete application process and follow Right-of-Way Access Permits, Excavation & Obstruction Restrictions Policy with fees and recording costs.  Must slope back from town highway.

Robert Stearns:
Drive cut back as requested.  Town would like to cut trees in ROW, reconstruct ditches keeping water from property drainage from going into roadway.  Property owner present.  Okay with tree cutting and ditching in ROW.
William Atherton:
Okay as put in.
Jesse Moffatt:

Okay as put in.

Others discussed:
Roger Langlois:
Okay as put in.

Randy Mason:  Commercial drive.  Highway has measured.  Must keep to profile on back within town ROW.  Fee has not been received.  No action until application fee of $10 paid to town.

Results:  George made the motion to give final approval to Marvin Whitcomb, VTel, Robert Stearns, William Atherton, Jesse Moffatt and Roger Langlois.  Approved and signed.  Letters will be sent to Wayne Vear and Jennifer Shaw.  A 911 address will be issued to H. Bruce Burnor at the lower drive location.
d. Update “children at play” signs – Shover Rd:  Information received from VLCT has been reviewed.  George made a motion that based upon the information received from VLCT Eden not put up any “children at play” signage on any town highways.  Approved.  A letter will be sent to the person making this request along with a copy of the information from VLCT.
e. Excess Weight Permits:
i. Cox Trucking, Inc.

ii. Russell E. Allen

iii. Lester Small Construction

iv. From Additions and Deletions:

RL Morin & Sons Construction

Cardinal Logistics Management Corp.

George made the motion to approve to town specifications excess weight permits for Cox Trucking, Russel E. Allen, Lester Small Construction and Cardinal Logistics Management Corp. with RL Morin & Sons Construction to be addressed at the next meeting when a full Selectboard is present.  Motion approved and permits signed.

f. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  
i. Crushing of gravel at Heath pit will start on Thursday.  There was discussion on:  payment of the crushing and the gravel; how it will be accounted for in this and next year’s budgets; documenting usage as it affects grants and accounting practices; checking with other towns which own their own gravel pit for suggestions/best practice.
ii. Original radiator in 95 Ford has been replaced.

iii. Equipment maintenance to plows, sanders and wings will take place now until the end of the fiscal year.

g. From Additions & Deletions: State of VT Bridge Report – twin culverts Knowles Flat Rd:  Information received from the State of the latest inspection was reviewed and discussed.  A response is required:  monitoring has been and will continue to be done on a regular basis; town has applied for a Structures Grant at this location; town does not currently have funding for this project; town is still paying for Whitney Lane project – 2 years left; if monitoring indicates need for closure, town will do so – there is other access to this area available; if necessary, town can look at placing cement slabs as suggested in bridge report.
11. Green Up – Tire Disposal:
Ricky reported on the number of tires collected from Green Up Day and those which have been stockpiled at the town garage for disposal:  123 - 16” or less; 4 - 17”-24”; 42 - 22.5” rim truck tires.  Tracey will call KNS Tire to set up a pick up date and time.  Ricky made the motion for Candy to issue a check for payment from the Good Neighbor Fund on the day of pick up.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
12. FYI:  
a. Reminder-Board of Abatement meeting, May 23, 2016 @5PM
b. From Additions & Deletions:  These were information only for the Selectboard.
i. Lamoille Housing Partnership Contribution request.
ii. LCPC Board of Directors meeting, June 14, 2016.

iii. VLCT Governmental Accounting & Auditing Symposium, June 8th.

13. Any other business:  None at this time.
14. Sign Orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed.  Jubal will be asked to stop at the office to sign the orders when he can.
15. George made the motion to adjourn at 7:45PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Selectboard Assistant 
2
May 9, 2016
Town of Eden Selectboard Meeting Minutes
Page 4

